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The Honorable Dow Constantine





November 19, 2009

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

COURTHOUSE

Dear Councilmember Constantine

I am forwarding for King County Council review and approval an ordinance reconciling various capital improvement projects and funds with carryover budget authority from 2008 to 2009.  In total, the reconciliation ordinance affects project appropriation levels in 43 separate funds and sub-funds and for approximately 304 different projects.  The proposed project budget decreases total $51 million while the proposed project increases total $60.4 million resulting in an $8,769,148 net increase of capital fund budget authority.  
This net increase is primarily due to the $60 million of technical adjustments necessary to align budget authority with bond anticipation note transactions in support of previously approved capital projects.  The project reductions made necessary by the weakened real estate market accounts for $26 million of the $51 million of reductions.  The nearly 40% reduction in the re-forecast of 2009 Real Estate Excise Tax (REET) mandates a $3.5 million reduction to the REET transfers to the Parks funds and a commensurate $3.5 million of park project reductions.  In addition to this $7 million budget impact, $19 million of the $26 million Road Fund reductions was in recognition of the increasingly unlikely receipt of property sale proceeds in the depressed real estate market.  Though the Road Fund will continue to pursue opportunities to market their inventory of surplus property, the capital program reliance on property sale revenue will be postponed until willing buyers are identified and purchase and sale agreements are approved. 
This ordinance also re-appropriates $3,367,156 of General Fund to continue support for General Fund supported capital projects with carryover budget authority.  This amounts to a $1,204,168 reduction to the capital improvement CIP carryover reserve.  The ordinance also provides for the re-appropriation of “lapsed” projects.  The King County Charter requires that budget authority lapse for capital improvement projects without expenditure over a three-year period.  This requirement is implemented by canceling budget authority for these projects in the CIP reconciliation ordinance.  However, in some instances continued budget authority is recommended due to interlocal agreement provisions or expenditures anticipated in 2009.  Accordingly, 22 projects have been identified for continued appropriation and are outlined in the ordinance attachments.

The Office of Management and Budget, together with departments with CIP responsibility, annually reviews all capital funds and projects to determine carryover budget amounts and supporting revenue availability.  At times, budget authority has to be changed to match expenditure patterns, revenue shortfalls, or to correct the current year budget.  In the following table, the capital funds included in this proposed CIP reconciliation ordinance are categorized by size of appropriation or disappropriation amount at the fund level. 

CIP Reconciliation Budget Authority Changes 

Summarized at the Fund Level of Analysis

	CIP Reconciliation
 Amount
	Number of 
funds 
	Total Reduction in Appropriation

	Reduction > ($1,000,000)
	8
	($47,442,306)

	($999,999) – ($250,000)
	7
	($3,498,847)

	($249,000) - ($50,000) 
	1
	($51,734)

	($49,999) - $0
	10
	($8,461)

	$1 - $49,999
	13
	$52,849

	$50,000 - $249,999
	0
	0

	$250,000 - $999,999
	1
	$378,555

	Increase > $1,000,000
	3
	$59,977,449


Capital Funds with Budget Authority Reductions:
The funds with budget reductions greater than $1,000,000 account for $47 million of the $51 million total.  The eight funds with a disappropriation request greater than $1,000,000 is shown in the table below with the following narrative explanation.
CIP Reconciliation Budget Authority 

Reductions > ($1,000,000)
	Fund
	Fund Name
	Amount 

	3860
	Roads Construction
	($25,583,101)

	4616
	Wastewater Treatment
	($6,384,451)

	3160
	Parks, Rec, Open Space Fund
	($2,800,260)

	3490
	Parks Facility Rehab Fund
	($1,268,979)

	3681
	Real Estate Excise Tax #1
	($1,381,803)

	3682
	Real Estate Excise Tax #2
	($2,118,456)

	3310
	Long Term Lease Fund
	($4,419,522)

	3951
	Building Repair & Replacement
	($3,485,734)


Roads Construction Fund 3860 - ($25,583,101)

In recent years the Road Services Division has attempted to sell surplus property to provide revenue backing for one time costs such as capital projects.  The estimated property sale revenue was included in the operating fund financial plan revenue assumptions and budgeted as a transfer to the capital program.  As plans to sell property failed to materialize in recent years, the operating fund has been in a negative position with pending property sales relied upon to restore a positive balance.  As the real estate market collapsed the continued reliance upon anticipated property sales was an untenable financial position.  

At the September 23, 2009 Executive Finance Committee meeting, the Road Services Division presented a plan to remove $19 million of projected property sales revenue and to reduce, by an equal amount, the capital project budgets.  The approved plan is implemented in the CIP reconciliation ordinance along with the $6 million in reductions identified in the preliminary CIP reconciliation phase completed earlier this year.  Of the $19 million in project cuts, two-thirds can be categorized as follows:  

1. ($7.3 million) Early recognition of savings due to favorable bid climate or cost cutting; and 

2. ($5.8 million) Deferrals of project budget from 2009 primarily to 2010, 2011 and 2012.     
The remaining reductions involved contingency and annexation budget authority reductions.   
The transmittal of the CIP Reconciliation was postponed, in part, to include the implementation of the Road Services proposal to balance their financial plans that was approved by the Executive Finance Committee on September 23rd.  
Real Estate Excise Tax (REET) and Parks/Open Space Capital Funds – (7,569,498)

Real Estate Excise Tax #1 Fund 3681 - ($1,381,803)

Real Estate Excise Tax #2 Fund 3682 - ($2,118,456)

Due to continued weakness in the real estate market the REET tax revenue forecast was reduced by $3.5 million at mid year.  To ensure year end REET fund unobligated balance the proposed CIP Reconciliation ordinance reduces budget authority used to transfer REET revenue to reimburse funds with parks and open space projects. 
Parks, Rec, Open Space Fund 3160 - ($2,800,260)
Parks Facility Rehab Fund 3490 - ($1,268,979)

The $3.5 million of forecast reduction of REET revenue from the 2009 adopted financial plans requires a commensurate reduction of capital project budget authority.  The process used to identify projects proposed for cancellation in order to balance the capital funds was designed to protect on-going public use projects approved in prior council adopted budgets.  Of the $4 million of reductions necessary to restore target fund balance, seventy-five percent of the reductions can be assigned to the following three categories:

1. Postponement of capital project annexation incentive budget: ($1.45 million) 

2. Cancellation of excess budget at completion of capital project:  ($1.0 million)

3. Postponement of bridge and trestle rehabilitation work and maintenance facility design work:  ($0.79 million)  
Wastewater Treatment Fund 4616 - ($6,384,451)

The capital program managers in the Wastewater Treatment Division identified 10 projects with a total of $6.4 million of excess budget authority as projects were completed or no longer necessary.
Long Term Leases Fund 3310 - ($4,419,522)

The reduced debt payments made possible by the recent refinancing of King Street Building debt is the most significant cause of lease (i.e. debt payment) budget authority available for cancellation.  
Building Repair & Replacement Fund 3951 - ($3,485,734)

Over 90% of the proposed cancellation of $3.5 million in the Building Repair and Replacement Fund is tied to two projects.  The county’s acquisition of the Port of Seattle’s Lora Lake Property was a component of the Burlington Northern and Santa Fe railway acquisition proposal put forward by the Port of Seattle and King County two years ago.  As this proposal is no longer under consideration, the county can cancel the $1.5 million of budget authority to acquire the Lora Lake property.  It is also possible to cancel the $1.7 million of contingency budget authority for the King County Integrated Security Project and Jail Health Remodel project.  The project has been completed without need for this contingent budget authority reserved for unanticipated costs. 
The cancellation of these two projects reduced the county’s need for bond financing.  Approximately $300,000 of capital projects reliant upon General Fund resources were cancelled in the second quarter supplemental ordinance.  Typically this category of project cancellations is proposed in the CIP Reconciliation ordinance.  
Capital Funds with Budget Authority Increases:

CIP Reconciliation Budget Authority 

Increases > $1,000,000
	Fund
	Fund Name
	Amount 

	3523
	LTGO BAN Redemption Fund
	$30,188,178

	3802
	2001 BAN Proceeds Fund
	$23,635,201

	3803
	Limited Tax GO BAN Redemption 2001 Fund
	$6,154,070


LTGO BAN Redemption Fund 3523 - $30,188,178

LTD Tax GO BAN Redemption 01 Fund 3803 - $6,154,070

This technical budget authority adjustment provides budget to pay off bond anticipation notes (BAN’s) that expired in 2009 with replacement bond or BAN proceeds.  This budget authority approval does not provide additional budget authority for bond financed capital projects previously approved by the county council.
BC & I 2001 BAN Proceeds Fund 3802 - $23,635,201

bond anticipation note proceeds are transferred from the BAN fund to the capital funds holding projects reliant upon BAN revenue backing.  At year end, once the transfer amount to reimburse the capital funds is known, the equivalent budget authority is proposed in the CIP Reconciliation ordinance.  This is also considered a technical budget authority proposal because it does not increase the budget authority of the capital projects reliant upon BAN financing.  This list of previously approved capital projects with BAN financing includes the King County Correctional Facility Security Electronic/Jail Health Remodel project and the Chinook Building equipment such as work stations purchased for installation in 2007.
If you have any questions regarding this transmittal please contact Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-263-9727.
Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:   Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff




   Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council 




   Frank Abe, Communications Director


Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget

Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Transit Division, DOT

Jill Krecklow, Finance and Administrative Service Manager, Transit Division, DOT

Linda Dougherty, Director, Roads Services Division, DOT


Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, Department of Executive 

    Services

Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)
Bob Burns, Deputy Director, DNRP
John Bodoia, Chief Financial Officer, DNRP 

Steve Oien, Finance and Administration Services Manager, Water and Land Resources Division, DNRP

Christie True, Director, Wastewater Treatment Division, DNRP


David Martinez, Chief Information Officer, Office of Information Resource 


    Management 
